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BridgeFestä August 16th, 2014  

   Summer is almost here; school is 
almost over; our gardens are almost 
all planted; the BridgeFest quilt is 
almost completed.  All this is evi-
dence of much hard work this past 
year and the year isnôt half over. 

Many of you have also put in much hard work 
getting ready for the big events of the summer.  The 
BCC Board is currently accepting letters of intent for 
three (3) two-year board positions and one (1) one-
year position.  The letters of intent need to be re-
ceived in the BCC office by June 20.  They will be 
published in the July newsletter and elections will 
take place at the July Board meeting.  You can sign 
up to vote for the candidates for the open positions 
by signing the Membership Roster at the BCC.  If 
there are more candidates than open positions, a 
ballot will be mailed to you and must be returned to 
the BCC prior to the July meeting.  We have been 
fortunate to have a very dedicated group of commu-
nity members who have comprised the BCC Board 
in the past and are looking for community members 
who will serve in this capacity. 

Have your cats and dogs had their rabies shots?  
Rabies is a deadly disease for animals and humans 
and is contagious through contact with the saliva or 
body fluids of or a bite from of an infected animal or 
person.  Many of our local veterinarians are offering 
low-cost rabies vaccines and other vaccines such as 
lyme, parvo, and others.  Please get your pets vacci-
nated. 

In addition to the free produce offered through 
DHHS on the fourth Thursday of the month at the 
Cuddeback Family Resource Center, there is free 
produce available on the third Wednesday of the 

month at Fortuna Community Services (see sepa-
rate ad). 

Are you a reader?  Just a reminder: the Bookmo-
bile will be stopping at the Community Center 
throughout the summer on the second Tuesday of 
each month from 10:30 ï 11:30 am.  There is a spe-
cial reading program for children during the summer 
as well. 

Our community is fortunate to be able to offer the 
Strong Strength and Balance class to those in our 
community aged 55 or older.  This gentle stretching 
exercise class seeks to improve our balance and 
strengthen our muscles which can fail us as we age.  
Classes meet on Tuesday and Thursdays from 
10:30 to 11:30 and are free.  Please join us! 

BridgeFest planning is moving forward in leaps 
and bounds.  We have our poster and tickets de-
signed, T-shirt design approved, music lined up, 
vendors registering and donors being contacted.   
Many thanks go out to those who have worked on 
the committee (Kate, Randy, 
Kent, Roger, Nancy, Tim, 
Lyn, Chantal, & Jen).  It 
promises to be another 
great event.  Our next meet-
ing is Tuesday, June 10 at 
5:30 pm at the BCC.  Please 
consider joining us. 

As we move into sum-
mer, there are many more 
vehicles on the road. Please   
slow down and drive care-
fully.  Dead-right is still 
dead. 

 

Working with you to  
accomplish great things! 

Chris Frenzel 
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creativity, and personal development.ò 

Comments and corrections are always welcome. Manage-

ment is not responsible for any errors, omissions, or other 

editorial mis-statements, intentional or otherwise. The views 

expressed by the authors do not necessarily reflect the 

Bridgeville Community Center or its staff. If you have any 

other concerns, please submit them in triplicate. 

Bridgeville Community Newsletter  

Published monthly by the Bridgeville Community Center 
 

Attila GyenisðEditor 
 

Bridgeville Community Center  
PO Box 3 
Bridgeville, CA 95526          Tel: (707) 777-1775 

 

Emailï BridgevilleNews@yahoo.com 
www.BridgevilleCommunityCenter.org 

Who are the members of the Bridgeville 
Community Center Board of Directors?  

Roger Schellhous, President; Laurie King, 
Treasurer; Brooke Entsminger, Claudia Sauers, 
Jessica Springer; Kent Stanley, Kathy Wolff 

BRIDGEFEST  
UPDATE 

 

We had a very productive BridgeFest Meeting 
on Tuesday, May 13th. 
 

¶ The poster and raffle tickets have been de-
signed by Kate McCay and are ready to print. 

¶ The quilt raffle will be a separate raffle with the 
drawing at BridgeFest. 

¶ The raffle letters to local businesses are being 
sent out. 

¶ Tim Garvey deserves a great "Thank You" for 
offering his artwork talents to make more 
aliens appear at BridgeFest through signs, T-
shirts, buttons, etc. 

¶ Kent Stanley will once again manage the mu-
sic with Melange, Bridgeville School Summer 
Review, etc. 

¶ We have a new fun event:  The Dirt Bag Mus-
ter!  "Move that soil and win the prize!" 

¶ Blueberry Pies are available for pre-order.  See 
the order form in this newsletter. 

¶ We will have lots of frozen blueberries avail-
able for volunteers who are baking pies, muf-
fins, etc. 

 

Presenting a major event like BridgeFest is a lot of 
work of course, but it really is a lot of fun making it 
happen.  Please consider volunteering to join in 
the fun.  Call the BCC at 777-3525. 
 

Thank you, Randy Krahn 
 
PSï The next BridgeFest meeting is Tuesday,  
June 10 at 5:30 pm at the BCC.   

ART SHOW  

Are you interested in               

showing or selling your Fine Art      

at the August 16th BridgeFest? 
 

We are looking for local community artists 
who would like to participate in a Fine Art 
Show.  We are accepting paintings, sculptures 
or art photos 
                                              
The Art Show space is free and will have        
2-sided 6 foot tall pegboard frames to hang 
pictures and art photos on plus space between 
to set sculptures.   
 

We ask that each artist donate some time at 
the space during BridgeFest and 10% of any 
sales to be donated to the Bridgeville Commu-
nity Center.  If you are interested in participat-
ing, please RSVP with Kate at 601-7983 by 
June 30, 2014. 

BRIDGEFEST!!  

Itôs Summer and itôs Hot 
 

Donôt leave children or pets in the car 
unattended. Each year there are acci-
dental deaths caused by overheating 
from the sun (could even happen on 
cloudy days). Windows rolled down 
an inch donôt keep the car cool. 



  School News  
by Amber Woodworth 

Bridgeville Booster Club  
The Bridgeville School's Booster Club would 

love to thank these wonderful merchants for their 
fabulous donations that made our Two Bits-A-Dip 
Potluck/ BINGO/ Ice Cream Sundae Bar a tremen-
dous success.  

Thank you to; Simmons Soaps, Guinevere's 
Candles, Claudia Sauers and her Aunt, Annee Wil-
son, Dustin Johnston, Joyce Thurman, Chapmanôs 
Gem and Mineral Shop and Museum, Froyos, 
Ferndale Jewelers. The Farm Store, Eel River 
Brewery, La Costa, Swains Flat Outpost, Fortuna 
Feed and Garden Center, Horizons, Greens For-
tuna Pharmacy. Coast Central Credit Union, The 
Loleta Cheese Factory, Ray's Food Place, Bever-
age Plus, Starbucks, Spotlight Video, Papa Mur-
phys Pizza, Murrish Market, Kidlicious, Safeway, 
Fortuna Pet Shoppe, Humboldt Healthy Foods, 
and Sarah with Zumba Lessons.  I would also like 
to thank all the folks that worked so hard to make 
the occasion so much fun, and helped with the set 
up and cleanup. Thank you to: Joyce Church, 
Jeanie Card, Julie Stephens, Virginia Mullan, 
Sarah Bender, Tim Smith, Jessica Springer, and to 
our two great 4H volunteers, Michaelyn  Mullan 
and Angel Church!   

A big Thank You to all the people who came to 
the event, and helped raise almost $600 towards 
new playground equipment for Bridgeville School's 
upper grades. The fundraiser would not have been 
such a success without your attendance, Thank 
you for being there.    

                            Sincerely,  Pam Walker 

Big changes are taking place at Bridgeville Ele-
mentary School, as well as at schools throughout 
California! This year we had a change in leadership 
as Mike Mullan assisted our new Principal/
Superintendent Beth Anderson in learning the ins 
and outs of keeping our school going. Mrs. Ander-
son also co-taught the 6-8 class this past year. And 
she has been overseeing implementation of Califor-
nia's brand new Common Core State Standards, 
Local Control Funding Formula, and Smarter Bal-
ance student assessments. Mrs. Anderson has been 
extremely dedicated in taking on all of these respon-
sibilities. 

The new guidelines for operating California Public 
Schools are a positive step forward. The Common 
Core standards outline what our students ought to 
be learning in school. Whereas previous standards 
focused on subject matter, these new standards also 
prioritize the qualities of perseverance in problem 
solving, integrating subject matter, and other skills 
intended to help students serve in today's complex 
world. The new student assessment, which replaces 
STAR testing, is a computer exam in which ques-
tions may be tailored to previous responses. The 
goal of the test is to gain an accurate understanding 
of students skills that is also comparable to students 
throughout the entire nation. 

On top of all this, California Public Schools are 
being funded in a new way. There were high hopes, 
as well as promises, that school funding would be 
increased -- back to what it had been in 2008. So far 
for Bridgeville Elementary School there has been no 
increases. It does appear that the new funding for-
mula gives more control to local schools for how 
they spend the funds. Your feedback as a commu-
nity member or parent is encouraged in this process 
-- really, you actually can have a say about what you 
feel is an important use of funds at Bridgeville Ele-
mentary School -- and we hope that you do. At our 
May meeting the School Board voted to give a mod-
est raise in salary to staff. TeacherŪs raises have 
fallen far behind cost of living increases, which 
means they get paid the same but can't afford as 
much. The schools they work in are experiencing the 
same lack of funds. The individuals guiding and 
teaching our future generation really do deserve 
more pay. Yet, at this time, these salary increases 
are being funded by our school's savings. 

Last but certainly not least, a big shift will be oc-
curring next school year as Virginia Mullan is retiring 
after 30 years of teaching at Bridgeville Elementary 
School. I had Mrs. Mullan as my teacher for three of 
my elementary school years. Those years may qual-
ify as the most fun of all my education. Mrs. Mullan 
was and is a wonderful teacher, volleyball coach, 
GATE coordinator, mentor... Always a smile on her 
face, a positive attitude, and a personal connection 
with her students. Thank you for your long years of 
dedicated service! We loved having you as our 
teacher Mrs. Mullan!  [see Ms. MullanŪs article on pg. 8]  

Congratulations to All the Graduates  
 

Congratulations to Naryan on his graduation from 
Bridgeville Elementary School 
 

Congratulation to Tim, Maria and Josh ï Fortuna 
High School graduates and John, Destiny, Sabas-
tion and Tamera ï Alder Grove School graduates on 
receiving their high-school diplomas.   





 òDear MFPó (Master Food Preserver ) 
 

By Dottie Simmons 

Master Food Preserver Information:  Remember, use 
an approved recipe such as those found in the Ball Blue 
Book, and follow the directions and times for preparing 
your food, jars, & equipment as well as the recipe and 
canning procedure to guarantee the best and safest re-
sults. If you have any questions about the Master Food 
Preserver Program  contact: Humboldt County Coopera-
tive Extension Office at: 5630 S. Broadway, Eureka, CA 
95503, Phone: (707) 444-9334, or online at:  
http://cehumboldt.ucdavis.edu 

Spring is here and Iôm getting questions about 
jams, jellies, and preserves. Specifically, can you 
use less sugar to make them successfully? 

First of all, understand sugar is part of what 
keeps the fruit from spoiling. That said, for fruit 
spreads and jelly it depends on the type of fruit, de-
sired result, and method you use. Itôs the proportion 
of sugar, acid, and pectin that make a good gel.  

For clear jellies or firmer jam, fruits that require 
added pectin, such as blueberries, strawberries, 
peaches or apricots, will only be successful if you 
follow the recipes that come with the pectin. How-
ever, low-methoxyl pectin, such as Pomonaôs, has 
low or no sugar, or sugar substitute recipes. 

High pectin fruits, such as apples, crab apples, 
gooseberries, and some plums and grapes will gel 
without added pectin. The riper the fruit, the less 
pectin it has so, for best results ¼ of fruit used 
should be under-ripe. If your fruit is not acidic 
enough you can add one tablespoon of lemon juice 
to each cup of juice. Basically, to gel without pectin, 
stir in ¾ cup sugar for each cup of clear juice of high 
pectin fruit and boil, stirring until sugar is dissolved, 
to 8° above the boiling point of water at your eleva-
tion , or until it sheets from a spoon. Pour into clean 
hot jars, seal and process. 

For jam, preserves and fruit butters, you can use 
less or no sugar. If not tart enough, you can add one 
tablespoon of lemon juice to each cup of fruit, and 
cook it down to the desired consistency. Test by 
placing a small amount on a chilled plate in the re-
frigerator for a few minutes; it thickens as it cools.  

In ANY case, less sugar means less protection 
from molds and yeasts, so be sure to process your 
fruit spread at least 10 minutes to make it safe for 
long-term storage. 

For tips, recipes, and information on processing 
times please refer to the Ball Blue Book or online at 
http://nchfp.uga.edu/    

Questions about food preservation? Interested in 
a demo? We can do an in-home talk or demonstra-
tion for a group of people. Contact us via: Dottie 
Simmons, 42295 State Hwy 36, Bridgeville, CA 
95526 or bridgevillenews@yahoo.com  

BCC Board Elections in July  
 

How to sign up to vote:  
 

Voting is open to anyone who signs up annually as a 
member of the community center.  To be a member you 
need to qualify in any one of the following four ways: 
1. Live within the boundaries of the Bridgeville School 
District 
2. Have children attending the school 
3. Work at the school or community center 
4. Have children participating in community center or 
school district programs or activities. 
 

Stop by the BCC to sign the yearôs membership roster.  
It takes just a minute. 
 

How to run for a seat on the board:  
 

If you would like to run, submit a candidateôs statement 
about why you would like to run and your qualifications.  
Terms are for two years.  The candidateôs statements 
are due by June 20, 2014 and are limited to 100 words.  
If you would like to help with your letter or have any 
questions, please contact a current board member. 

Billions of Berries for a  
Berry Jamboree...  

We came, we tasted, we decided  
everyone loves berries. In our Sno-cone 
syrup taste test, Schellhous Loganberry was the 
champ, second came black and blue Double 
Berry, third was Raspberry. Peach came in fourth 
which was just a pour off of syrup from Jenôs 
canned peaches and Blueberry was last with a vote 
for less sugar and some lemon. So folks keep your 
eyes out for Bridgeville Community Sno-Cones. 
We will be raising money with a Sno-Cone ma-
chine for the BCC at various fundraisers. They are 
not just any Sno-Cones.  They are berry delicious! 

2014 Sand Sculpture Festival Saturday  
The Friends of the Dunes 19th Annual 
Sand Sculpture Festival will take place 
on Saturday, June 21 from 8 a.m. to 3 
p.m. at the Manila Dunes Recreation 
Area. Grab your shovels and your 
friends and spend the day at the 
beach. Participation by all ages and skill levels is 
encouraged, and spectators are welcome. For more 
information, contact Friends of the Dunes at (707) 
444-1397, or visit friendsofthedunes.org. 

Lost Coast Kennel Club Dog Show  
The 12th Annual Lost Coast Kennel Club All Breed 
Shows (Conformation, Obedience, and 
Rally) will take place on June 27, 28, & 
29, 2014 at the Humboldt County Fair 
Grounds in Ferndale, CA.  

mailto:bridgevillenews@yahoo.com
http://www.friendsofthedunes.org/


Healthy Spirits  
June is Cancer Survivor Month.  In the óold daysô 

cancer usually killed people fairly rapidly.  This was be-
cause 1) it was not noticed until it was fairly advanced 
and 2) there werenôt many effective treatments.  Today 
some cancers have a 98% cure rate and even those 
cancers that canôt be cured can sometimes be put into 
remission for 5, 10 or even more years. 

Now that people are living with cancer as a chronic 
disease we are beginning to see the side effects of the 
treatment.  Most people agree the side effects are bet-
ter than the alternative, which is death.  But, the side 
effects arenôt necessarily benign.  After cancer treat-
ment many people complain of óchemo brainô, a lasting 
fogginess that can feel like the beginning of dementia 
and can be severe enough to limit work.  MRIôs have 
validated that for some people there are indeed 
changes in nerve pathways within the brain. Those who 
have had lymph nodes removed might have swelling in 
the arms or legs, which can limit movement and be 
painful. Many chemotherapy drugs cause nerve dam-
age, which causes painful feelings in the extremities 
and problems with balance or strength.  Chemotherapy 
can also cause hearing loss through damage to the 
nerves in the ears.  And if that isnôt enough most cancer 
survivors are burdened with financial debt from their 
treatment.  Not to mention that living for months or even 
years with the fact that you could die shortly can be ex-
tremely anxiety producing.  It can even have lasting ef-
fects on the psyche, much like or even exactly like, trau-
matic stress disorder. 

The medical community is finally beginning to ac-
knowledge what the cancer survivorship community has 
known all along.  Being a survivor still entails needing 
treatment.  There are more and more programs offered 
for cancer survivors having side effect problems.  St. 
Joseph in Eureka has just started a program called Sur-
vivorship Training and Rehab Program (STAR).   Any-
one who has ever had cancer and feels they need help 
can call and get an evaluation.  Services offered are 
physical therapy, spiritual care and psychological care 
as well as developing a Survivorship Plan.  It doesnôt 
matter when your cancer was or where it was treated 
you can call St. Joseph and get an evaluation visit. 

You can also get help over the internet.  There are 
lots of support groups and chat rooms for cancer survi-
vors.  One very beautiful program is called Healing 
Journeys which supports healing, activates hope and 
promotes thriving.  It is more focused on the spiritual 
and psychological side of healing but is an excellent 
uplifting community of Thrivers.  Their newsletter (email 
or hard mail) has lots of good techniques and tips for 
thriving. 

 What are some things you can start today to assure 
Thrivorship? First off exercise!  (I told you last month 
you were going to get sick of that particular bit of ad-
vice.)  Exercise activates all sorts of good hormones 

and neurotransmitters while inhibiting the bad ones.  
Exercise also decreases fatigue, sounds counter intui-
tive but if you are too tired to move, moving will make 
you less tired.  Go figure. 

Next, boost your immune system.  All cells have to 
die and be renewed.  If they donôt die they keep multi-
plying and eating up all the food you take in.  As the 
diseased organ grows it squeezes the organs around it 
until they canôt do their job anymore.  Thatôs called can-
cer.  The immune system is your first line of defense 
against cells that have forgotten how to die. Exercise 
boosts your immune system and there are certain foods 
that boost it. This makes sense because food contains 
thousands of molecules and each one interacts with the 
body influencing what cells do. As a matter of fact, bad 
diet may be responsible for over 1/3 of all cancers, so 
eating well is a preventive as well as a cure.  The sim-
plest anticancer diet is plant based (green plants) with 
the use of healthy oils (flax, olive and coconut) and lots 
of fiber.  There are also diets specific for certain can-
cers, like people with estrogen sensitive breast cancers 
should cut out food that acts like estrogen (including 
soy).  Other diets include such things as fasting, or eat-
ing to promote ketogenesis.  They are pretty specific 
regimes and should only be undertaken with the help of 
a nutrition specialist or other qualified practitioner. How-
ever if you have, or have ever had, cancer you might 
well want to look into these diets.  A really good author 
is Lise N. Alschuler, ND who wrote The Cancer Fighting 
Kitchen  (warning - sheôs a kale fan).  Other diet recom-
mendations that are pretty universal (though everything 
has itôs detractors) are to cut down on sugars (including 
things like bread and pasta) which inhibit the immune 
system, eat cruciferous vegetables (broccoli and its 
cousins, yes including Kale) which provide sulfur com-
pounds that, among other things, stimulate antioxidant 
defenses and reduce inflammation, and increase the 
use of curcumin (curry, turmeric).  The Mediterranean 
style diet has been shown in human studies to de-
crease cancer risk.  Just google Mediterranean diet and 
you will find lots of advice on how to eat this way.  The 
Mediterranean diet is the same one that is so heart 
healthy. 

Many people say that having had cancer was a liber-
ating experience teaching them what is important in life 
but many, even those same people, are also living with 
the fear that the cancer may return.  Everyone around 
them thinks theyôve beaten their cancer and life should 
be normal again.  Itôs hard to get sympathy, after all 
theyôre a lucky one, they survived.  But, they may have 
lost their job, no longer be able to think straight and it 
may hurt like heck every time they take a step.  So, if 
you have a friend or relative who has survived cancer 
continue to treat them gently and give them extra help. 
The side effects of chemo can be severe and even suc-
cessful therapy can take a long time to recover from. 

 

Practice Gratitude, Forgive Often, Work Hard 
Lauri Rose, RN BSN HNB-C 
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BRIDGEVILLE Volunteer  

FIRE Department  

By Tammy Farmer 
Welcome back Cal Fire to the Bridgeville station. 

Statewide Cal Fire is staffing their stations 2-3 
months early in preparation for a potentially busy fire 
season. Three years of below normal precipitation 
has led to vegetation which it tender dry. This year it 
is especially important to plan in advance. The 
READY, SET, GO program gives you three simple 
steps to follow to prepare for a wildfire.  Being 
Ready for wildfire starts with maintaining adequate 
defensible space or a buffer that keeps fire away 
from your home. Remove dead vegetation and trim 
up trees. Get Set by creating a plan with your family 
in case of evacuation. Wildfires move quickly, be 
prepared to GO when itôs time. For more information 
go to www.readyforwildfire.org. When smoke is seen 
on the horizon itôs too late to prepare. 

The next Bridgeville Fire Protection District meet-
ing is on June 9th 5pm at the BCC. The next pan-
cake breakfast is on Fatherôs Day June 15th 8:30-
11am. 
 

Call Log  
 

04/25 Medical  Swains Flat 
04/29 Medical  Swains Flat 
05/01 Medical  Alderpoint Rd. 
05/03 Traffic Collision MM 19 
05/14 Traffic Collision MM 39 
05/14 Medical  Larabee Valley 
05/19 Medical  Alderpoint Rd. 

 

Hours  
MonðSat 

10 - 6 

The Complex Cucumber  
Cucumbers are the fourth most cultivated vegetable 

in the world and one of the best foods for over-all 
health. Cucumbers are often sprayed with pesticides 
so buy organic or grow them yourself. 

Cucumbers are a good source of B vitamins and, as 
such, are a quick energy boost.  Containing 95 percent 
water they keep the body hydrated while helping elimi-
nate toxins. Cucumbers have most of the vitamins the 
body needs in a single day.  Leave the peel on be-
cause it contains about 10 percent of the daily-
recommended allowance of vitamin C. 

If you don't like to eat the peel, it can be used for 
skin irritations and sunburns as aloe would be used. 
Place a slice over puffy eyes and its anti-inflammatory 
properties help reduce puffiness. The silicon and sulfur 
in cucumbers help to stimulate hair growth. 

Cucumbers are known to contain lariciresinol, pi-
noresinol, and secoisolariciresinol. These three lignans 
have a strong history of research in connection with 
reduced risk of several cancer types, including breast 
cancer, ovarian cancer, uterine cancer and prostate 
cancer. 

Eliminate a foggy mirror! Before taking a shower, 
rub a cucumber slice along the mirror and it will elimi-
nate fogging up.  Rub a slice along a squeaky hinge 
and your door will stop squeaking. 

Take a slice of cucumber and press it to the roof of 
your mouth with your tongue for 30 seconds, the phyto-
chemcials will reduce bacteria in your mouth responsi-
ble for causing bad breath. 

To avoid a morning hangover or headache eat 
some before bed. They contain enough sugar, B vita-
mins and electrolytes to replenish many essential nutri-
ents, reducing the intensity of both hangover and head-
ache. 

The high water content and dietary fiber are very 
effective in ridding the body of toxins from the digestive 
system, aiding digestion and assisting in weight loss. 
Daily consumption of cucumbers is a remedy for 
chronic constipation. 

Cucumber juice contains a hormone which is 
needed by the cells of the pancreas for producing insu-
lin which has been found to be beneficial to diabetic 
patients. Researchers found that a compound called 
sterols in cucumbers may help reduce cholesterol lev-
els. Cucumbers contain a lot of potassium, magnesium 
and fiber. These work effectively for regulating blood 
pressure. This makes cucumbers good for treating 
both low blood pressure and high blood pressure. And 
when mixed with carrot juice, they can relieve gout and 
arthritis pain by lowering the uric acid levels. 

 

By Ann Matula Gyenis 
Certified Nutritional Consultant 


